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【概要：Summary】 

The EU’s transport sector is still mainly dependent 
on oil-derived fuels and road transport is 

responsible for more than 20% of the EU’s total CO2 
emissions. The passenger cars and vans’ CO2 emissions 
account for about 15% of the EU’s total CO2 emissions. 
Therefore, the EU needs to drastically accelerate the 

de-carbonisation of the transport sector if it wants 

to reach a total reduction of its GHG emissions by 80% 

to 90% until 2050. A further increase of CO2 emissions 

from road transport would also pose a significant 

problem for reaching the EU’s commitments under the 
Paris Agreement. In 2015, CO2 emission targets were 

introduced for passenger vehicles and light-duty 

vehicles. However, the EU’s CO2 emission limits of 
passenger cars and vans need to become stricter after 

2020 and the introduction of low-to zero emission 

vehicles needs political support. Accordingly, the 

European Commission presented a proposal with new CO2 

emission limits to further reduce the CO2 emissions 

of passenger cars and vans in the second Road Mobility 

Package “Europe on the Move” in November 2017. On 27 
March 2019, the European Parliament approved the new 

CO2 emission standards for new passenger cars and vans 

in the post-2020 period. It now requires a final 

adoption by Council before publication in the 

Official Journal. Based on the new legislation, in 

2030, CO2 emissions from new passenger cars will have 

to be 37.5% lower and 31% lower from new vans, compared 

to 2021. The new legislation also includes a 

technology-neutral incentive mechanism for zero- and 

low-emission vehicles. The incentive covers both 

zero-emission vehicles, such as battery electric or 

fuel cell vehicles, and low-emission vehicles having 

tailpipe emissions of less than 50g CO2 per km. It is 

expected to give the market a clear signal for 

investment in clean vehicles, including plug-in 

hybrid vehicles equipped with both a conventional and 

an electric engine. However, the new law is already 

criticised for its loopholes, which the automobile 

manufacturers could exploit. They could artificially 

improve their results and thereby improve the CO2 

emissions of the automobile manufacturers’ fleets. 
Instead in the real world situation, the CO2 emissions 

would remain high, due to a possible double counting 

of electric vehicles (EVs) and/or the artificial 

increase of the manufacturers’ initial CO2 emission 
baseline levels in 2021 for setting their new 

standards in the new WLTP test before the new 

reduction targets come into effect. 
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source: 

https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/indicators

/transport-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases/transport

-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases-11 

 

【記事：Article】 

1. Background 

Since 2014, GHG emissions in the EU’s transport sector 
continue to increase, In one year only, from 2015 to 

2016, the GHG emission from transport increased by 

almost 3% mainly due to higher GHG emissions from road 
transport, followed by aviation. In 2016, transport 
(including aviation and shipping) was responsible for 

27% of total the EU’s total GHG emissions, and within 
the transport sector, road transport was responsible 

for about 72% of total GHG emissions from transport 

(including international aviation and international 

shipping). The continued increases of GHG emissions 

in the transport sector endanger the EU’s long-term GHG 
emission reduction targets and the achievement of its 

commitments under the 2015 Paris Agreement. Therefore, 

in order to reduce GHG emissions in the transport 

sector and to create a sustainable, competitive and 

de-carbonised transport system, the European 

Commission presented the “Proposal for a Regulation 
on setting emission performance standards for new 
passenger cars and for new light commercial vehicles 

as part of the Union’s integrated approach to reduce 
CO2 emissions from light-duty vehicles and amending 

Regulation (EC) No 715/2007  (recast)” (COM (2017) 676 
final/2) on 8 November 2017. 

 

2. The proposal of a new Regulation on CO2 

emission standards for new passenger cars and 

vans 

The Regulation aims at setting new CO2 emission 

standards for new passenger cars and vans in order to 

contribute to reaching the 30% reduction target by 

2030 in the sectors not included in the EU-ETS, the 

GHG emission reduction target of 2050 and the EU’s 
commitments under the Paris Agreement. The Commission 

proposed new CO2 emission reduction targets of 15% 

below the 2021 target to be achieved by 2025 for new 

passenger cars and vans. It also contained a further 

reduction of 30% by 2030 based on 2021 targets of 95g 

CO2/km for passenger cars and 147g CO2/km for vans.  

In a reaction on this proposal, the European 

Automobile Manufacturers Association (ACEA) 

criticised the Commission’s targets for being too 
ambitious and stated that a 20% reduction of GHG 

emissions was the most realistic benchmark for 2030. 

On 10 September 2018, the European Parliament’s 
Environment Committee (ENVI Committee) voted on the 

rapporteur Miriam Dalli’s report on the proposal 
COM/2017/0676 final - 2017/0293 (COD). The ENVI 

Committee voted in favour of stricter CO2 emission 

reduction targets than proposed by the Commission and 

backed a 20% reduction target by 2025 and a 45% 

reduction of CO2 emissions by 2030 compared to 2021 

levels for passenger cars and vans. The MEPs also 

voted in favour of setting automobile manufacturers 

stricter benchmarks for low-emission vehicles as 

share of sales of new cars and vans.  

On 3 October 2018, the European Parliament’s plenary 
adopted with 389 votes in favour, 239 votes against 

and 41 abstentions a CO2 emission cut for new 

passenger cars and vans by 20% in 2025 and 40% by 2030. 

They also pushed for an acceleration of the market 

uptake of zero- and low-emission vehicles – ZLEVs by 
supporting a 35% market share for electric and 

low-emission cars by 2030. The MEPS also agreed that 

automobile manufacturers whose average CO2 emissions 

exceed these targets would pay a fine to the EU budget, 

to be used for up-skilling workers affected by changes 

in the automotive sector. This is a significant change 

https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/indicators/transport-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases/transport-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases-11
https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/indicators/transport-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases/transport-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases-11
https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/indicators/transport-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases/transport-emissions-of-greenhouse-gases-11
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by which the Parliament reintroduced a penalty system 

for manufacturers that fail to meet the benchmarks.  

After the vote in Plenary, the Council of the European 

Union agreed on its own final negotiation position in 

order to start the three-way talks with the Commission 

and the EU Parliament on the legislative proposal. The 

Council of the EU Member States’ environment ministers 
agreed on a CO2 emission reduction of 35% for new 

passenger cars and 30% for vans by 2030. However, 

regarding the reduction target for 2025, the 

ministers remained at the levels of the Commission’s 
proposal, supporting a 15% cut compared to 2021 

targets. Although these targets were debated 

controversially as several Member States including 

Germany wanted weaker targets, in the end, 20 of the 

28 EU ministers voted in favour of this compromise. 

Several EU Member States, including Ireland, Sweden, 

the Netherlands and Luxembourg, had called for even 

more ambitious targets. Following the decision of the 

Environment Council, the trilogue negotiations ended 

with a final compromise on 17 December 2018. The 

provisional agreement between the EU Member States, 

the European Parliament and the European Commission 

set reduction targets for the CO2 emissions from new 

passenger cars at 15% by 2025 and 37.5% by 2030. The 

target for vans was set at a 15% reduction by 2025 and 

a 31% reduction in 2030, all based on 2021 targets. 

Between 2025 and 2029, cars and vans will be required 

to emit 15% less CO2. Manufacturers whose average 

emissions exceed the limits will have to pay an excess 

emissions premium. The new law also includes a 

technology-neutral incentive mechanism for zero- and 

low-emission vehicles to give the market a clear 

signal for investment in clean vehicles. The 

Parliament and the Council agreed on a mechanism to 

encourage the sale of more zero- and low-emission 

vehicles such as fully electric cars or plug-in hybrid 

vehicles based on the approach proposed in the 

Commission’s original proposal. The incentive covers 
both zero-emission vehicles, such as battery electric 

or fuel cell vehicles, and low-emission vehicles 

having tailpipe emissions of less than 50g CO2 per km 

– these are mainly plug-in hybrid vehicles equipped 

with both a conventional and an electric engine. It 

also includes a strengthened market surveillance 

system to ensure the representativeness of the 

official test procedure for determining the emissions 

with respect to real-world driving, and the extent to 

which the vehicles placed on the market conform to the 

reference vehicles tested at type approval. The new 

law demands that the full life cycle of emissions from 

cars should be assessed at EU level. The negotiators 

of the European Parliament, the Member States and the 

Commission also agreed on incentive schemes for 

promoting electric cars in Member States where only 

few EVs are sold. These Member States will get a bonus 

multiplier of 0.7 in order to increase the number of 

EVs. The multiplier will end once electric cars reach 

a share of 5% of a Member State’s fleet. The Commission 
will start monitoring and reporting on the CO2 

emissions in lab tests and real world conditions for 

new cars from 2021 to 2026. If necessary, it will then 

submit a proposal to deal with the possible 

discrepancies between the envisaged 2030 target and 

the test results. The Commission will have to evaluate 

whether to have a common methodology for the 

assessment and consistent data reporting, by no later 

than 2023. A review clause provides for a possible 

revision of the 2030 targets and for the introduction 

of binding reduction targets for 2035 and 2040 

onwards.  

The provisional agreement was confirmed by the 

Council on 16 January 2019 and on 27 March 2019, the 

members of the European Parliament agreed to the 

provisional agreement. The legislation was adopted 

with 521 votes in favour to 63 against and 34 

abstentions. These new CO2 emission standards for new 

passenger cars and vans for the post-2020 period are 

seen as a significant step towards decarbonising and 

modernising the European mobility sector and put the 

EU on track to become climate neutral. Therefore, the 

European Commission and the Commissioner for Climate 

Action and Energy Miguel Arias Cañete welcomed the 
European Parliament’s adoption of the new CO2 emission 
standards for the post-2020 era. Following this 

approval by the European Parliament, the Council of 
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Ministers will finalise the formal adoption, which 

will be followed by the publication of the texts in 

the Official Journal of the Union. The new legislation 

will enter into force 20 days after its publication. 

 

3. Critical aspects and possible loopholes in the 

new regulation 

Whereas the European Parliament’s approval of the new 
CO2 emissions limits for new cars and vans was 

welcomed by the Commission, the new legislation is 

also criticised as it could open the doors to a new 

fraudulent behaviour by the automobile manufacturers. 

Since the targets are EU wide fleet targets and the 

CO2 reduction effort will be distributed among 

manufacturers on the basis of the average mass of 

their vehicle fleet, manufacturers could try to 

artificially increase the CO2 emission levels before 

the new reduction targets come into effect. In fact, 

the environmental organisation Transport and 

Environment (T&E) had already criticised that 

automobile manufacturers could manipulate the 2021 

baseline for the new standards by artificially 

increasing the initial CO2 emission baseline levels 

in 2021 for setting their new standards in the new WLTP 

test before the new reduction targets come into effect. 

This could then help the automobile manufacturers to 

easier achieve the new regulation’s targets in 2025 and 
2030, which are expressed as percentage reduction 

based on the 2021 CO2 emission levels. If the 

Commission will not be able to prevent any fraudulent 

manipulation of the baseline CO2 emission levels, the 

climate benefits of this regulation could be greatly 

reduced. Furthermore, automobile manufacturers could 

again exploit loopholes in the regulation to push 

sales of big SUV plug-in cars over zero-tailpipe 

emission electric vehicles (EVs). Currently those 

plug-in hybrids are often big SUVs, which are rarely 

charged because of their very limited electric range. 

However, they emit as much or more CO2 as diesel or 

petrol cars. By allowing this kind of plug-in electric 

cars, which have no real CO2 emission reduction 

advantage, to count towards the EV targets, it could 

lead to earning the CO2 bonuses under incorrect 

conditions. T&E criticised that consequently 

automobile manufacturers could meet the new rules by 

selling“fake” electric cars. While national 

governments could prevent this situation by promoting 

only zero tailpipe-emission electric cars, fuel cell 

and proper plug-in hybrids, it remains open whether 

this bending of the law can be prevented. Moreover, 

automobile manufacturers could double-count credits 

by registering electric cars first in European Member 

States, which get a bonus multiplier of 0.7 in order 

to increase the number of EVs in their market, and then 

resell the same cars in more mature markets for EVs 

shortly afterwards.  

 

4. Conclusion 

The mobility and the transport sector have a crucial 

role to play in EU's transition towards a 

climate-neutral economy. The regulation on setting 

new emission performance standards for new passenger 
cars and vans is an important tool to finally reduce 

the ever-increasing CO2 emissions from road transport. 

However, it cannot be excluded that the automobile 

manufacturers will use the regulation’s loopholes to 
avoid the necessary and probably costly measures to 

achieve a significant and real-world reduction of 

their new passenger cars and vans’ CO2 emissions. 
Therefore, the Commission but also the EU Member 

States will need to monitor and take action to 

eliminate all the mentioned possible loopholes the 

automobile manufacturers could use to undermine the 

positive effect of the regulation in order to achieve 

the envisaged real-world CO2 emission reduction in 

the road transport sector. 
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